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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT
GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, August 2, 2006, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, President. 

2. 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President

Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Denis Honeychurch, J.D.

Phil McCaffrey

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lillian Nelson, Student Trustee
Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary

Members Absent:

Vacancy – Trustee Area #3

Others Present:

Mazie Brewington, Vice President, Administrative & Business Services

Marjorie Carson, Ed.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs 

Richard Christensen, Ed.D., Director, Human Resources
Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

Pat Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President and Governing Board 
4. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Board President Wilkerson announced the  following correction to the minutes:  Under item 7.(a) of the Consent Agenda, Minutes for the Meeting of July 19, 2006, page 8,under item 12. ITEMS FROM THE BOARD, first paragraph, last sentence, “President Perfumo” should read “Board President Wilkerson.”

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for approval of the agenda with the above amendment to the July 19, 2006 minutes on the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously. 

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from members of the public. 

6.
REPORTS
(a)
Superintendent

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo reported on the following:

· Tuesday, July 25 – Executive Council Planning Retreat; also orientation for all the new executives

· Wednesday, July 26 – Annual Strategic Planning Meeting with Educational Administrators, including follow-up and implementation plans from earlier all-day session with Dr. Andreea Serban (re:  “Measuring Institutional Effectiveness”).

· Tuesday, August 1 – Hosted the Governor’s Budget Workshop for all the Northern California Community Colleges Chief Executive Officers and Chief Business Officers with State Chancellor’s Office staff and members of the Legislative Analyst’s Office.  Kudos to Mazie Brewington, Nora O’Neill, Pat Cordry, Judy Anderson, Frank Kitchen, Lucky Lofton, Reggie Wilhite, Leslie Rota and other support staff who helped make this a successful event at Solano College!

· Governor’s Budget Highlights:
· COLA of 5.92%.

· 10.71% share of Prop. 98 funds for community colleges (statutory level is 11%).

· $300 million in one-time funds for system; many in categorical areas.  For Solano College, total of all one-time funds is $1,248,734 in current simulation.  Guidelines for Career-Tech Categorical funds will be coming to districts in a week; $84,042 in categorical funds in Basic Skills is included in total (opportunity to partner with our high school districts).
· If SB361 passes (new funding formula for community colleges), $159.4 million will be added to the budget for equalization, and Solano would receive some of these funds.

· More districts (39) needing stabilization funding from State due to declining enrollments.

· Friday, August 4 – 6:00 p.m.:  Dr. Perfumo will attend the Napa-Solano Building Trades Council event at the Benicia Yacht Club.

· Saturday & Sunday, August 5 & 6 -- Relay for Life, at SCC Track.  Opening ceremonies are at 9:00 a.m., Saturday morning.  Trustee McCaffrey and Trustee Honeychurch indicated that they plan to attend.  Board members were asked to notify Dr. Perfumo if they are able to attend so she can introduce them at the event. Bob Simpson, Chief Executive Officer of Jelly Belly, generously donated 30 cases of the new product, “Sports Beans,” for the event.  
· Monday, August 7 – 5:30 p.m.:  Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee Meeting, SCC Board Room.

· Tuesday, August 8 – 7:30 a.m.:  SCC Foundation Board Meeting – Board Room.

· Friday, August 11 – Mechatronics Meeting to explore new curriculum/program potential in the Career Technical Division.

· Wednesday & Thursday, August 16 & 17 – Required Flex Days (Employee Staff Development Meetings and Workshops).  Board members were invited to Dr. Perfumo’s “State of the College” address in the theatre on August 17 at 9:00 a.m. and were asked to notify her if they plan to attend so she can introduce them at the event.

· Tuesday, August 22 - 7:30 a.m.:  Dr. Perfumo will serve as a speaker on a panel for Congressman George Miller’s Higher Education Breakfast Forum at the Farragut Inn Officer’s Club, Mare Island.  Board members were invited and asked to RSVP by 
August 11 to Pat Cordry who will make the reservations.  
· Solano County School Boards’ Association Dinner will be held on Thursday, August 31, 5:30 p.m., Solano County Office of Education.  Board members were asked to RSVP to Pat Cordry by August 14.

· Congratulations to all our student athletes who have received scholarships to four-year colleges (33 total!).  Vic Ferrante, SCC baseball player, signed with the Colorado Rockies for Major League Baseball. A list of all the students and their transfer institutions was attached to the Superintendents/President’s Report.  

· Solano County Selected “100 Best Communities in the United States for Youth” (Copies of a memo and certificate were attached to the written Superintendent-President’s Report.)  Solano College is able to use the special recognition logo for marketing purposes for a five-year period per a letter received from Supervisor John Vasquez. 
· Copies of the flyer, “Say Yes to Education, Yes, You Can!” done in four languages (Spanish, Chinese, Tagalog, and Vietnamese) were provided to the Board. In addition, banners with the same theme are being placed throughout the campus.  A high school preview day will be held on Tuesday, August 13,  for potential students and their parents.   
· Bond Update

Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, reported that all construction projects continue to be on schedule. Design projects are also busy and on schedule as well. Mr. Colt reported that he walked the Vallejo site and in reviewing the schedule with the general contractor last week, they are ahead of schedule. In response to Vice President Keith’s concern expressed at the last meeting regarding the use of aggregate concrete, Mr. Colt reported that he confirmed with all of the designers that projects that are still being designed do not have any exposed concrete in them, including the Vacaville Center, Building 1700 renovation, construction design for the Vallejo Center and Building 400.  
Vice President Keith reiterated her concern that no aggregate concrete be used in any future building on or off the campus and that the awareness level is heightened by all involved in the planning of future College facilities to be sensitive to and accommodate those in wheelchairs and walkers.  She spoke about how “unfriendly” some surfaces are, such as the new Solano County building where a combination of walking surfaces such as grout between wood and concrete can be very difficult to maneuver. Vice President Keith requested that an Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) consultant look at whatever facilities we have planned and any potential issues that could arise, particularly in light of the fact that Solano College has one of the largest Disabled Students Programs and Services (DSPS) programs in the State. Vice President Keith asked that the consultant not only look for ADA compliance but things that aren’t readily considered.  Mr. Colt stated that KMD is a very experienced, skilled designer of public facilities with regard to the Disabilities Act as they have done a number of major, government and large public corporations centers, complexes and campuses in the Bay Area.   Dr. Perfumo stated that after the last Board meeting, Vice President Brewington, Scott Colt, Dave Giannelli and she met to discuss the aggregate cement issue and the need for heightened sensitivity to this concern by everyone working on the construction projects. Trustee Honeychurch echoed Vice President Keith’s concern and lent his support to her request as well.  Scott Colt indicated that he would try to come back at the next meeting with identified consultants as likely candidates to address ADA matters and sensitivity awareness concerns expressed by Vice President Keith.  
7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of July 19, 2006 

Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2006-07; Gratuitous Service
Administrative and Business Services
(c)
Warrant Listing

(d)
Resolution Authorizing Year-End Transfers, Resolution No. 06/07-08
(e)
Final Acceptance and Notice of Completion on Restroom Project for JDS Builders Group, Inc. – Bid No. 05-003
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the Consent Agenda as amended with the correction to the minutes as noted under item 4 above. The motion passed unanimously. 
8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda. 

9.
RETIREMENT OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE
(a)
Resignation to Retire—Leona Wallace

Gerry Fisher, Vice President of Student Services, spoke on behalf of Leona Wallace, counselor, who has served the District for 30½ years.  Ms. Wallace was appointed as the College’s first Director of Special Services in 1978.  Under her administration, a transportation service for disabled students from their home to campus as well as the on-campus tram service was established through grants written by Jack Wheeler, Ron Nelson and Ms. Wallace.  The current Learning Disabilities Program was established through grants written by Ruth Miller and Ms. Wallace.  Larry Strattan and Ms. Wallace wrote the curriculum proposal that established the Tutoring Center as a lab class and made the Center self-supporting.  In addition, the current student educational plan format used in EOPS and Counseling was developed by Leslie Rota and Ms. Wallace and used throughout the State.  The first student affirmative action plan for Solano College was written by Leona Wallace and Will Barnes.  Ms. Wallace also represented all community colleges on the first California Student Opportunity and Access Program (CAL-SOAP) Statewide Advisory Board and SCC on the first county-wide Welfare-to-Work program—Greater Avenues for Independence (GAIN).  

Ms. Wallace served as EOPS Counselor, 1986-1991 and from 1991 to the present, she served the Counseling Division in the areas of foreign students, Study Abroad, SUCCESS, Fieldwork 50 and outreach, particularly, in the Vacaville and Vallejo schools.  In 1995, she developed a presentation for high schools describing the relationship between Solano Community College and the CSU and UC systems with a cost comparison of all three systems which was adopted and used by all counselors in the high schools.  Ms. Wallace served on numerous committees for the Counseling Division including Academic Senate representative, CTA union representative and CTA Grievance Chair.  She has received the Unsung Hero’s award several times. 
Leona Wallace was honored with a standing ovation by the Governing Board and those present. Ms. Wallace briefly spoke about her 30+ rewarding and productive years at SCC, particularly with a love for the students she served. Ms. Wallace also spoke about the competent, caring and compassionate people with whom she works on a daily basis from Maintenance, clerical, faculty and administration.   She proudly stated that if she had it to do over again, she wouldn’t change a thing.  

Trustee McCaffrey expressed heartfelt appreciation from Counselor Jim Anderson (who was unable to attend the meeting) to Ms. Wallace, especially for her encouragement in bringing Mr. Anderson to Solano.  Ms. Wallace recognized Leslie Rota who helped develop the counseling component in EOPS.  Dr. Perfumo extended her personal appreciation and best wishes to Ms. Wallace whom she described as student-centered, caring and passionate about her work.  
 Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Vice President Keith for acceptance of the resignation to retire for Leona Wallace effective December 20, 2006.  The motion passed unanimously.

Introduction of New Managers

Dr. Perfumo introduced Teresa McLeod, new Director of the Vacaville Center, and Erin Vines, Dean, Counseling and DSPS, who were present in the audience. They were welcomed with a round of applause.  

10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS 

Superintendent/President 
(a)
Second Reading and Adoption of Proposed New Board Policy on Violation of Board Code of Ethics, Policy 1018
Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo, Superintendent/President, presented the second reading of the proposed new Board policy on Violation of Board Code of Ethics, Policy 1018, to the Board for adoption.   Dr. Perfumo clarified that in the case where the Board generates a policy, the full Board needs to approve the policy prior to the policy being presented to the Shared Governance Council for review.  Policy 1018 will be presented to the Shared Governance Council (SGC) when they reconvene in early September.  The policy will be reviewed by each of the constituent groups.  The policy could come back to the Board with suggested changes from the SGC.   Final adoption of  Policy 1018 will take place at or prior to the December 20, 2006 Board meeting in accordance with the Governing Board’s 2006-07 goals and the accreditation progress timeline.  
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval to adopt Governing Board Policy 1018. The motion passed unanimously. 

Trustee Claffey inquired about regulations governing Board behavior.  Trustee Ubalde indicated that the regulations were provided at the last meeting.
Academic Affairs

(b)
Solano Community College District Vocational and Technical Education Act (VTEA) Program and Local Application 2006-07
Bob Johnson, Dean of Career Technical Education, made a presentation to the Board about the VTEA program, how VTEA funds are spent locally and ways in which VTEA helps our students.  Copies of a PowerPoint presentation by Dean Johnson were provided to the Board and public on the Carl Perkins Vocational and Technical Education Act (VTEA) of 1998 as well as a summary of key VTEA issues.  Mr. Johnson informed the Board that program improvement is the basic element of VTEA. A VTEA plan was developed by Dr. Ortiz and presented to the Board which has been continued since its inception. Mr. Johnson reviewed permissive uses for the funds, special populations, the 2006-07 VTEA Plan, next steps and SCC programs that were funded by VTEA. Solano’s 2006-07 VTEA allocation was $270,734. It was noted that Congress cut VTEA funding by one percent this year.
Discussion ensued about tracking job placement of vocational education students as this is a measure of success for a vocational program.  With FIRPA and other privacy laws, tracking student job placement has become a more difficult challenge. Dean Johnson expressed hope that tracking student success/job placement and ways to initiate a data base tracking system can be a topic for discussion when Academic and Student Services groups meet this fall. 
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for approval of the VTEA 2006-07 application.  The motion passed unanimously. 
11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
There were no announcements. 

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Dr. Ubalde provided copies of information to the Board regarding endorsing HELPLINK as Solano County’s 2-1-1 Call Center Provider.  Dr. Ubalde indicated that he has been asked by HELPLINK to seek an endorsement from the Solano Community College District Governing Board.  HELPLINK will help the community link to services and is being implemented throughout the United States.  Dr. Ubalde explained that 2-1-1 would be used rather than 9-1-1 for non-emergency matters.  Dr. Ubalde stated that funding for the 2-1-1 program is derived from the United Way and various other sources, i.e., business, non-profit and foundations.  It was the consensus of the Board that time is needed for consideration and review of the material by Board members; therefore,  a presentation by Solano County HELPLINK will be made to the Governing Board at the September 6  meeting (first meeting) and if the full Board agrees that the item should be placed on the agenda for a vote, then the item would return to the Governing Board for action at the September 20 meeting.  

Student Trustee Lillian Nelson called the Board’s attention to a late spring fast-track class held May 5 through July 29 that met on Fridays and Saturdays. The campus closed on Fridays during the summer as a cost-saving mechanism for the District.  She reported that on some days, the class met without air conditioning which was harsh, particularly on days when the weather was exceedingly hot.  Student Trustee Nelson expressed hope that the summer cost savings efforts would be honored by those who schedule summer classes. She suggested that when classes must be held on three-day weekends that the classes be scheduled in buildings that must remain air conditioned at all times, i.e., Building 1600 and 300.  Dr. Perfumo will follow-up with Dr. Carson as fast-track classes are scheduled for the upcoming semesters.  
Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 8:03 p.m. 

13.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: Richard Christensen, Ed.D. 

Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(b)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 8:11 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:49 p.m.

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 8:50 p.m. 

15. 
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that no action was taken in Closed Session. 

16. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:51 p.m. 

PJP:pc
BDMINUTES.080206.FINAL 
__________________________________APPROVED_________________________________

JERRY R. WILKERSON
                                         PAULETTE J. PERFUMO, Ph.D.

PRESIDENT                                                                    SECRETARY 
